London Borough of Croydon

Rt. Hon. Robert Jenrick MP
Secretary of State
Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG)
2 Marsham Street
London SW1P 4DF
Ref: Report 3

Date: 27 August 2021

Dear Secretary of State,

We write to give you a progress update on our work in Croydon since our previous report in April 2021.

We have continued to receive good cooperation from the Council and our engagement with Members and officers is constructive. The direction of travel set by the Council's Leadership has been pursued without significant variation and the formal plans for recovery remain sound and relevant.

You will be aware that we are focussing our work on four broad areas of activity, and we address each of these in turn below.

1. The viability of the Council's plans for resolving its challenges in property ventures, and the progress of those plans.

Brick by Brick Croydon Ltd (BBB)

When we last reported, we referred to the Council's decision in February 2021 to continue to build out 29 sites, following a strategic review of options carried out by PricewaterhouseCoopers (PwC). This approach would have seen BBB cease construction activities in October 2021, when most of the sites would be substantially complete and with the unfinished sites disposed of to third parties, either individually or collectively.

Since our last report, negotiations continued with the developer who made an unsolicited approach to the Council to buy BBB as a complete entity. An initial offer was made to acquire BBB but was rejected by the Council. A revised offer was then tabled but represented minimal improvement from the first offer and the validity of the valuation placed on BBB was then tested by both PwC and Savills. Both organisations saw some merit in the Council being minded to accept the offer, but neither provided a compelling financial argument to proceed with the sale. In broad terms, their view was that the offer was what would have been expected from a sole

London Borough of Croydon

bidder and did not represent the most advantageous financial outcome for the Council.

To ensure Members had access to all the financial implications of the potential sale of BBB for the decision at the July Cabinet meeting, the Panel issued its Advice Note 4 on 17 June 2021. This contained recommendations on the pros and cons of the sale to the third party or continuing with the build out option and how any risks could be mitigated should they decide to proceed with that through the appointment of external support.

During the Savills assessment of the sale to the third party and discussions with potential suppliers to support BBB, the Panel became aware that six of the 29 sites (156 residential units) were no longer under contract due to redesign or land related issues. Significant feasibility and design development costs had been incurred on these six sites but continuing through to completion would not have improved the overall financial outturn position and would have simply added to the risks the Council faced.

Consequently, the Council revised its build out decision on 12 July 2021 to only complete 23 sites (774 residential units) and to seek to recover cost expended on the remaining six sites through the sale of the land. Savills advised that this option should enable the recovery of the cost expended to date. 21 of the 23 sites (489 residential units) are currently forecast to be substantially complete by the end of October, one further site by May 2022 (128 residential units) with the final site (157 residential units) due for completion by February 2023.

Accurately predicting the financial outturn position overall is clearly a judgement call as there are risks to the sales value that can be achieved, the total construction cost incurred, ongoing COVID-19 impact, and the effect of the super inflation being experienced on many construction materials due to demand factors. This final element does require constant monitoring of the financial standing of the main contractors involved, especially the two longer term sites, as the financial impact could be considerable and any increases will remain their responsibility.

The likely range of outcomes for the Council under the build out, forecast by PwC and Savills using different methodologies, would be the need to write off between £25.6m - £52.7m of the outstanding loan balance, as of July 2021, of £162m. This compares to forecast losses of £54m - £68.4m had the outright sale of BBB been accepted – and that is before any further due diligence had been carried out by the bidder which may have resulted in further deterioration of their offer. In addition, by continuing with the build out the Council will generate significant levels of cash much sooner than the sale, as the offer contained no provision for any upfront payment, but recovery of the sale price over three years. The above figures also include cost to date of circa £20m on the feasibility of more than 40 sites where activity has been suspended, but value may be extracted in the future through the sale of the land with planning consent. A site-by-site viability review needs to be carried out by the Council to identify appropriate opportunities.

London Borough of Croydon

The key financial exposure for the Council in relation to BBB is the £162m of loans that it has provided to the company, including accrued interest. In 2021/22 the Council has started to provide for the Minimum Revenue Position (MRP) within its General Fund revenue budget for the amount assessed as at risk of non-recovery. The Medium-Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) includes a provision for the revenue effects of writing off £31m of loans to BBB, after removing the capital costs of the redevelopment of the Fairfield Halls. Additional unbudgeted MRP costs of between zero and £1.85m per annum could be incurred depending upon the level of debt not recovered.

To optimise the prospects of the financial outcome, both the Council and the Directors of BBB acknowledge that additional external expertise needed to be appointed to support the build out. Two suppliers had submitted proposals to assess the current state of all developments and assist the Council in maximising revenue from the venture. To assist the Council in assessing the two offers the Panel issued Advice Note 5 on 23 June 2021 which considered the merits of what had been proposed. Although discussions have been ongoing since May with potential third parties no conclusion has yet been reached, which is disappointing.

The governance arrangements and relationship between the Council and BBB have also been an issue in the past and remain a challenge, even though BBB is 100 per cent owned by the Council. This has resulted in slow decision making (such as appointing external support to assist marketing and quality assurance) and delays in resolving outstanding planning issues. Further clarity of reporting lines is required to ensure that the interests of the Council and BBB are fully aligned.

Fairfield Halls

An agreement in principle was reached at the May 2021 Cabinet meeting to novate the main contract with Vinci for the refurbishment of the Fairfield Halls away from BBB and to the Council. There are also several smaller contracts to be reassigned as part of this process and in financial terms, some £71.8m of loans to BBB will be transferred back to the Council, who will assume responsibility for closing out all contractual obligations. The full outturn cost of the refurbishment is still to be established as further snagging works have been identified following recent surveys of the venue. Some of this relates to legitimate defects that will require rectification by the supplier through the usual contract mechanisms, some may be outside of the scope of the supplier's contract, and some are minor issues that will be addressed under future facilities management arrangements.

With an initial budget for the refurbishment of £30m, to be paid for by the transfer of the adjacent College Green site for residential development by BBB (value assessed at £25m – see later section), and the subsequent award of the initial contract at a value of £42m, the external auditors were asked by the Council to carry out a Value for Money Review. This has raised serious questions around the original approvals and governance of the project. Further investigations have been undertaken by the auditors who are currently analysing the results of the findings before deciding on an appropriate course of action.

London Borough of Croydon

Although establishing the full scope of outstanding works to restore the Fairfield Halls to full functionality is ongoing, the venue is part-operational and several events are taking place, with more scheduled.

Croydon Park Hotel and College Green Disposals

Savills were appointed as sales agents for the two assets and have received a number of expressions of interest. These are in the process of being shortlisted but comprise interest in the hotel from both hotel operators and co-living developers and from residential developers for the College Green site. Savills will continue with the negotiations, with preferred bidders likely to be proposed to the October Cabinet meeting, and with completion anticipated by the end of January 2022. The level of capital receipts expected from these assets is still to be determined.

Given the impact of COVID-19 on the hospitality sector, disposing of a hotel in the current climate is not ideal. The Council's Cabinet will need to consider whether delaying the sale and perhaps finding an alternative source of income from the venue in the interim offers the potential for a more favourable outcome overall. The potential for this option will be better informed once the sale value is finalised.

Corporate Asset Management Plan

In addition to the disposal of the above, the Council is also looking to appoint advisers to carry out a full review of all corporate assets and investments. This includes offices, depots, commercial property, civic buildings, and sites. This process is intended to include life cycle assessments and costings, risk analysis and inform a long-term asset management plan.

Governance of Croydon Council Companies

At the Cabinet Meeting on 26 July 2021 proposals were put forward to approve the establishment of a Croydon Companies Supervision and Monitoring Panel (CCSMP) to ensure appropriate strategic oversight, supervision and monitoring of legal entities in which the Council has, or may have in the future, an ownership interest. This is in response to Recommendation 20 made in the 'Report in the Public Interest' last year to ensure the taxpayer interest is safeguarded.

Until recently, the monitoring of companies has been undertaken on an individual basis, with no clear corporate guidelines on the steps to be taken and considerations relating to the Council establishing or taking an ownership interest in new legal entities. The establishment of the CCSMP is intended to address this and meetings will be held at least quarterly, be chaired by the Corporate Director for Resources (S151 Officer), and formally reported to Cabinet on a biannual basis as a minimum. This initiative is welcomed and should help provide early warning of developing challenges in owned companies in the future.

Housing Stock

We highlighted in our last report the issue that arose in a council-owned block of flats in Regina Road, where an undiagnosed and unrepaired water leak had caused significant damage to several flats causing the residents affected considerable

London Borough of Croydon

disruption and distress. An independent review of the incident commissioned by the Council highlighted five key findings:

- 1. A lack of capacity and competence in the housing service.
- 2. A poor operating culture with a lack of care and respect for tenants.
- 3. Systemic problems in how the council communicates and deals with tenants' concerns and complaints.
- 4. Weak performance management of the housing services and its repair contractor.
- 5. Poor use of data and 'intelligence' by the Council and its contractors.

The consultancy also highlighted a number of immediate actions that were required, together with a series of recommendations for the Council to implement. Consequently, an action plan was quickly developed and submitted to Cabinet on 17 May 2021. The 'Housing Improvement Plan' was agreed at Cabinet on 26 July 2021 and incorporates the work required by the Regulator of Social Housing including the voluntary undertaking about improvements to the housing service that the Council will make, to the Regulator. The development of the plan will be overseen by a newly constituted 'Housing Improvement Board,' which will be independently chaired and include representation from Croydon tenants and residents' associations, Local Government Association (LGA), London Councils, voluntary and community sector and the Improvement and Assurance Panel.

Another significant development is the creation of a new housing directorate at executive level, bringing together the property allocation and property maintenance services into a single team. These had previously been split across two directorates making accountability for problem resolution more problematic.

Considerable effort has been focussed on those affected at Regina Road, with an increased site presence of housing officers and tenant engagement has been far more proactive. Condition surveys have commenced on the Regina Road block and similar tower blocks deemed highest risk. Detailed feedback from the surveys is still awaited, but preliminary findings suggest there will be a need for substantial remedial works which have yet to be quantified. Similar surveys are planned on the Council's additional 19 tower blocks.

2. The full extent of the Council's financial liabilities (subject to external audit outcomes for 2019/20 and 2020/21 accounts) and the credibility of the Council's budget for 2021/22 and future years.

Since the start of the new financial year, the Council has implemented regular monthly financial reporting relating to the 2021/22 budget. Month 1 report indicated a forecast service overspend of £3.451m, although a balanced position was presented by drawing down some of the COVID-19 grant funding for the year.

The Panel were disappointed to see this approach as they felt it downplayed the seriousness of the position and sent out a signal that overspends will be funded by 'the centre.' In addition, the Panel felt that that majority of the areas of overspend

London Borough of Croydon

were permanent in nature, and funding these from one-off grant could be building up problems for the future. In the light of these concerns, the Panel sent Advice Note 1 on 6 June 2021 to the Chief Executive and the interim S151 Officer. The Council responded well to this note and the reports for months 2 and 3 were more transparent.

In month 2, the position worsened to an overspend of £4.034m. The majority of the overspend related to Place services (mainly parking income shortfall, special educational needs (SEN) transport costs and the Selective Landlord Licensing Scheme). In addition, the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) was showing an overspend of £1.595m.

By month 3, the position had improved slightly by £563k to £3.471m on the General Fund before drawdown of £3.451m from the 2021/22 COVID-19 grant, as approved at month 1, and £802k on the HRA (to be funded from the HRA balances if no other savings can be found).

The reports also include analysis of the risks facing the authority that are not included in the forecast outturn, along with any opportunities or risk mitigations. Should all of the risks and the risk mitigations materialise there would be a total impact on the general fund of £2.848m.

The inclusion of this risk section provides greater transparency of the position of the authority and is to be welcomed.

In managing the in-year position it is very clear that there is an expectation that services must manage to their approved 2021/22 budget, and if pressures arise, or agreed savings cannot be made, then the service must identify alternative actions to deliver a balanced budget. This is not only specifically mentioned in the finance reports, but several budget holders have fed this back to the Panel unprompted. In addition, the Chief Executive and the interim S151 Officer hold monthly challenge sessions with each area to review savings plans and discuss action needed to balance a service budget. Again, the rigour of these meetings was played back to the Panel by budget holders. The programme management office continues to play an important role in supporting delivery of the savings programme. They meet monthly with the finance team to validate the level of savings delivered for each area which are used in the challenge meetings and incorporated into the finance reports.

This monthly 'rhythm and beat' is embedded across the Council and is doing much to promote a good culture of financial management. It is though essential that the current year is brought back into balance, and in particular, the overspends which have on-going implications, or alternative permanent savings found so that they do not increase the budget gap for next year.

The 2019/20 accounts remain open, although we understand most of the work has been completed and the remaining issues largely resolved. It had been hoped that the accounts could be presented to the General Purposes and Audit Committee in August, although some final adjustments to the accounts relating to Croydon

London Borough of Croydon

Affordable Homes does mean it is likely they will be delayed by a further month. The result of the final amendments has meant that the General Reserve was overdrawn at the end of the year. However, there have been contributions to the Reserve since then which have returned the position to a positive balance.

Looking ahead to 2022/23, the Council has made good progress in identifying savings to be made. The approved MTFS sets out that in order to balance the budget, savings of £38.3m will be required. This assumes a further capitalisation direction of £25m in 2022/23. In the absence of this, the Council will need to increase the savings requirement further to £63.3m. This target does assume that the full set of 2021/22 savings will be made, and there will not be any further pressures identified.

Each service has been given a savings target based on their expenditure and income budgets. A bottom-up process is being led by each relevant Executive Director to identify savings within the specific service. A top-down approach is also being adopted where corporate prioritisation / oversight will add value, or where a consistent approach is required across the whole council such as fees and charges, digital, business process review, staffing etc. In all cases, the Council is also using benchmarking data to identify opportunities for savings – the aim is for most services to be in the bottom quartile in cost terms. The Council is also robustly reviewing non statutory / discretionary services and have stated that these will only be recommended for retention where they add real value in terms of prevention or financial benefit.

This exercise has identified potential for significant savings although there is more work to be done to have confidence in delivery and firm up the amounts.

As part of this exercise, a detailed review of all contracts has been undertaken with a view to identifying further opportunities through rationalisation and/or amalgamation of contracts, review of key performance indicators with a view to reducing the cost for suppliers and therefore the charge to the Council etc. This work is now being organised into a programme of work, prioritised on the basis of deliverability for 2022/23.

The Council is aiming to have a set of draft budgets available by October 2021 to allow appropriate consultation. This is a very positive and potentially productive budget process.

It must be acknowledged though that whilst this will identify opportunities for savings, it will require some difficult decisions to be taken by members at a time of a referendum for a mayor, and the run up to local government elections next May. The Council will need to face these difficult decisions, and not resort to using the General Balance to take the Council through this period.

In the Panel's last letter, reference was made to a forensic review being undertaken of the Finance function. This work was led by Directors of Finance from two other London boroughs.

London Borough of Croydon

This review has completed, and reports issued. The main findings of this were that:

- The quality of permanent finance staff is not necessarily an issue. What would be more important is the design of a structure and then a recruitment campaign of people with the right competencies needs to take place.
- The market for finance staff in London is highly competitive at present and so it will be inevitably necessary to understand the market rate for roles and to consider paying appropriate financial market supplements.
- To stabilise the finance function, recruiting permanently needs to take place, and this could clearly present challenges.
- The finance system needs to be invested in, so it delivers the self-service and reporting functionality intended as well as greater resilience.
- Training across the board in using the finance system is required including finance and service staff.
- There needs to be consideration of how the whole organisation's financial management culture can be improved, and a programme of training would be recommended. It should also be expanded to include for those teams providing the advice appropriate procurement and commercial training. It is also recommended that training for elected members is also a priority.

The current interim S151 Officer leaves Croydon at the end of August. This report will be discussed with the new interim S151 Officer who started on 23 August, with a view to determining an implementation plan.

3. The credibility of the Council's plans to transform front line services and the capability of the programmes in place to do so.

Children's Services

The Children and Young Persons Improvement plan continues to be delivered without any significant financial stress being reported at this stage, with one exception – the matter of UASC.

As referred in our last letter, a particular concern for the Council, principally due to not having all of the means of controlling the situation, is the issue of UASC. The problem in Croydon is made acute due to the presence in the borough of the Home Office's Asylum Intake Unit (AIU) at Lunar House. A consequence of the location of this Unit is that the Council finds itself bearing the cost of care of an extremely high number of such children. Over the past year, the number of under 18s had reduced from 260 in June 2020 to 170 in June 2021. Taking this reduction into account, the estimated cost of the additional population being supported by Croydon above the 0.07 per cent target, is £2.357m in the current year, £2.713m in 2022/23 and £2.079m in 2023/24.

Over the past month, meetings have been held with representatives from the Home Office, Department for Education and MHCLG to explore this position and a letter has been received from the Secretaries of State for the Home Office and the

London Borough of Croydon

Department for Education agreeing to fund the £2.357m for the current year only. It has been made very clear that this exceptional funding is made on a one-off basis only and there is an expectation that Croydon pursue a service redesign and transformation programme to ensure Children's Services, including UASC, can be delivered as efficiently as possible.

The Council will need to consider this letter carefully and explore further opportunities for the transformation of its Children's Services that will deliver additional efficiencies for the longer term.

Adult Services

The Council has continued to make some progress toward delivering an efficient and sustainable Adult Social Care service (ASC). As in a number of areas in the Council, the overall leadership remains fragile, due to temporary and interim appointments to senior roles. These roles have recently begun to be addressed, with the interim appointment to the role of the Director of Adult Social Services (DASS) position, with additional support from a former DASS and the LGA, and it will be critical for this leadership to address many of the shortcomings in both strategic approach and in operational delivery.

The transformation of ASC requires a comprehensive plan for improving outcomes for people who use services and to enable a culture of change within the staff team. The only such strategic approach at present is that contained in the Council's Improvement Plan. A more detailed strategy remains to be produced. The Panel and the LGA are supporting the Council in this regard. Until this happens, the Department is seeking to make a series of improvements on a project basis, for example in implementing a strengths-based approach to assessment and asset-based support planning within an overall promoting independence framework – although this is not yet fully embedded.

Similarly, spending control panels are in place and appear to be effective in managing demand. It is not yet clear as to whether the department has the capacity to carry out the improvement activity required to balance the budget and meet the MTFS requirement. Nonetheless, currently reported validated savings in the first quarter suggest a balanced forecast position in 2021/22.

The care pathway, hitherto disjointed, has begun to be addressed with the transfer of the Transitions services into ASC, and the planned transfer of Gateway services and brokerage functions into the Department as a part of a wider council restructure. Implementation of a new activity and finance system (Liquid Logic) has proved problematic in part due to implementation support being previously withdrawn due to budget constraints. This support has now been reinstated; however, activity reporting is not yet as robust as it could be.

Partnerships with NHS are well developed at a strategic level through the Croydon Alliance. There are concerns, however, that the NHS partnership is unbalanced in financial terms and the Council has commenced discussions with local NHS partners to address this.

London Borough of Croydon

Contract spend in ASC is subject to review within the improvement plan. Several contracts are expiring this year or have expired. The process of review and decommissioning is in progress and work is taking place with the Panel to review current contracts. There are some block contracts which require review to understand whether they provide Value for Money. Most significant is a PFI contract for older adults which appears to be costing the Council significantly more per annum than the average care cost in the borough.

Reablement is undertaken by an in-house service (LIFE) and through independent sector contracts. It is believed that the in-house service is more effective both in providing independence for users and in reducing care packages and thereby cost to the Council. The Panel will support the Council in reviewing outcomes and achieving best value.

An options appraisal and business case are being sought to provide analysis of the Council's internal direct provision of care services including extra care, shared lives, care line, day services, sensory impairment, and substance misuse. To date no savings have been identified from in house provision. Potential savings will need to be brought forward whether the services are to be retained or outsourced.

Place services

As referred to earlier, the greater part of current projected overspend is in Place services (£3.4m as at Month 3). In large part this reflects consequences on services of the COVID-19 pandemic, for example on reduced parking income, an increase in the volume of domestic waste and the inability to operate independent travel training for SEN pupils.

Some mitigations have been identified through staffing underspends and reduced library operating costs, but further mitigations will have to be identified and implemented in order to bring spend within approved funding. Discussions with contractors for highways and waste services are taking place in this regard.

A reconfiguration of the libraries service with the intent of reducing costs in future years has been progressing, with a decision on the options taken at the Cabinet meeting on the 16 August.

4. Progress being made to change the culture of the organisation to become a council that delivers its services in a financially disciplined and motivated manner.

There is no doubt that the extensive publicity given to the Council's difficulties will have concentrated the minds of all of the staff, and the voluntary redundancy exercise conducted will have had a similar effect. The repeated messages given by the Leadership and senior management of the organisation have been heard, and we witnessed this in an 'all-staff' webinar that was held with the Panel. The reintroduction or tightening of financial disciplines, together with the effective

London Borough of Croydon

approach to budget construction initiated by the Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officer referred to above have begun to bite. All these measures will take the Council some way along its journey of change.

Embedding such change and building in all of the supportive and enabling measures that help middle and junior managers and staff through it is something that requires constant leadership engagement and clarity of direction. The Council is hampered in this respect by the fact that a series of suspensions of the former leadership team needed to be managed. Except for the Chief Executive (confirmed at the Council meeting on 5 July 2021), the entire Executive Leadership Team is comprised of interim appointments. Whilst these individuals may be highly experienced and entirely capable, it is natural for their immediate reports and the staff who work for them to want the certainty of service leadership that comes from having an appointee who has a long-term invested interest in the effective operation of the service and for the changes that must take place to be 'owned' by that leadership accordingly.

It is disappointing to the Panel that in respect of securing this position, it appears that it will only be in the New Year that there is realistic possibility of this being brought about. It will have been over a year since the 'Rapid Review Report' was produced and which identified the critical need for change. For the central agents of that change to not be appointed in that time is an opportunity missed. We have repeatedly pressed the Council to expedite this process, and whilst appreciative of the need for a restructuring exercise to have been carefully carried out, are of the view that this is a priority exercise that has not been prioritised.

In the meantime, and despite the good efforts of the interim leadership, there has been a combination of excessive 'churn' in management and professional staff positions, with a parallel difficulty in recruitment. Achieving stability of role and capability is an important factor in providing a platform for cultural change. Whilst progress has been made, and we believe will continue to be made in the short term, it will be next year and beyond before we can be confident that this change will sustain.

Conclusion

The Council is continuing to say and do all of the right things. It is making pragmatic, evidence-based decisions. It is evolving an effective and quite proper relationship between its Members and its senior officers. It is making sound operational arrangements at a senior level and is working hard to put these in place for the delivery by its staff. It is significantly improving its financial management processes and the disciplines that underpin them. It is making credible plans for a difficult financial future. Given the point from which these changes started, these are notable improvements.

London Borough of Croydon

Some priority actions are taking longer that we believe they should. Resolving the future of BBB and of other property ventures could have been further advanced by now, and if it had been this would have removed uncertainty and permitted more certain financial planning for the future. The recruitment of an Executive Leadership Team could likewise have been affected to a faster timescale, notwithstanding the need to follow a proper process in respect of staff suspensions and of the desire to undertake a comprehensive restructure. This would have enabled clear and consistent direction to be applied to service changes and for cultural change to be set under long-term leadership.

The shadow of the past can also pose unexpected problems. The issues at Regina Road were wholly unforeseen; the Fairfield Halls refurbishment is not yet complete. Neither is the disposal of various property holdings, all of which will be dependent on market conditions. The Council's auditors are yet to complete their deliberations on past years' accounts (and on the Fairfield Halls).

Nonetheless, and in conclusion, we are of the view that the Council is set on the right track, has a determination to succeed, and with an increase in pace can continue to address the considerable challenges that confront it.

We expect to submit our next report by mid-November. A number of the issues identified above should be significantly further advanced by then, and in some cases resolved. We expect to pay close attention to the financial projection for the remainder of 2021/22, having passed the six-month point in the year, and to be in a position to have confidence in the likely outturn projection and the measures in place to mitigate any shortfall apparent at that stage. Furthermore, we will expect to see advanced plans for the highly challenging budget for 2022/23, along with the implications of these on service delivery.

Yours sincerely,

Tony McArdle Margaret Lee Phil Brookes Jon Wilson